Faculty Senate Minutes

March 8, 2010
Present: Mary Carrabba, Doyne Mraz, Mark Siders, Dennis Slattery, Robin Strangfeld, Kate Cleland-Sipfle, Sherry Ettlich, Ellen Siem, Wilkins-O’Riley Zinn, Mada Morgan, Michael Naumes, Dave Carter, Anne Chambers, Dennis Dunleavy, Pete Nordquist, Terry DeHay, Jody Waters

Absent: Maggie McClellan, Greg Pleva, Kathleen Page, John Roden, Donna Mills, Bill Hughes, Steve Jessup

Visitors: Jim Klein, Mary Cullinan, Doug Gentry, Paul Steinle, Craig Morris, Charles Lane, Pat Acklin

Meeting was called to order by DeHay at 4:02 pm.
Agenda:
1. Approval of minutes from February 22, 2010
Klein and Morgan requested corrections to the minutes; DeHay noted that Penny Thorpe had identified several errors and passed on corrections to Waters.

Motion to accept amended minutes by Morgan; seconded by Mraz. Motion passed with none opposed or abstained.

2. Announcements:
Zinn announced CTLA will sponsor an Adjunct Event on Saturday April 3rd, 9 am, in SU 313; requests that Senators announce to any adjunct or term-to-term faculty that may be interested.

DeHay announced Q & A event with Provost Klein and President Cullinan on Thursday March 29th, 4 pm in the Meese Room; all are encouraged to attend. 

Waters announced that she will be absent from the first Spring Term senate meeting (Monday March 29th), and invites anyone interested in taking on the rewarding work as Senate Secretary in the future, or any kind volunteer, to take minutes at that meeting to contact her or DeHay.

3. Comments from President Cullinan

President Cullinan, along with 6 other presidents of smaller/regional OUS institutions, recently testified in front of the governor’s “Reset Committee on Education After High School,” (so named due to an effort to reduce “elitist” connotations associated with “higher education”; brief discussion of this term took place). This committee is charged with examining post-secondary education in the state, including issues, challenges and proposals for effecting change. David Yadin, from the State Higher Education Board, chairs this committee, membership of which also includes Ed Ray and other representatives from community colleges and other institutions. 

All regional presidents expressed strong consensus on the importance of “sticking together”; Cullinan noted that her testimony specifically expressed support for retaining a central governing board and Chancellor’s office. All four presidents testifying alongside Cullinan during the meeting spoke in favor of remaining a unified system and no longer being a state agency. Universities are one of a very few state agencies with a regular revenue stream which means our fund balance can be diverted to fund other state agencies including prisons, motor vehicles and other services. Instead, we hope to see some degree of state funding, but greater freedom to make decisions concerning our revenue, to invest and receive interest, to set tuition within reasonable boundaries, and to not be forced to give back to the state when budget shortfalls occur. All four of the presidents giving testimony at the meeting spoke in favor of providing access and support to students who need financial aid, and against raising tuition beyond what is affordable. 

Cullinan noted that in the testimony and discussion that followed, there was considerable consistency in the messages delivered to the committee, without any consultation or collaboration prior to the meeting. She also reported that the committee seemed to receive and understand the message, but at this time, it is unclear what outcome can be expected from the committee.

Questions/Comments:

Ettlich asked about the reaction of committee members to the perceived economy of centralization of services in the Chancellor’s office. Cullinan replied that the committee has not expressed either favor or disfavor at this point, but that there is strong consensus on the inefficiency of having each institution take on administrative and other pieces individually, which will be/has been reported to the committee. The committee seems attentive to the plight of the small universities which would be exacerbated were the centralized functions of the Chancellor’s office to shift to the individual institutions. 

Naumes noted that other states have experimented with dissolution of the state agency model and asked if notice has been taken of other systems. Cullinan replied that Virginia’s system has been of interest/warning as it recently eliminated the state agency model and the number of accountability factors has become very high, and flexibility within this system has become very low. 

In response to Chambers’ query about when the committee will report to the governor, Cullinan indicated that a report is due sometime in May or June. 

Cullinan also reported that the Campus Master Plan will be presented to the City of Ashland Planning Commission on March 9th. All are confident that the concerns raised in previous discussion of the plan have been addressed. The Master Plan will next be presented to the City Council’s Study Group on March 15th, and then to City Council in April.

The Athletics Task Force has concluded its work and has presented recommendations, which Cullinan will discuss with the President’s Cabinet on March 9th. A press conference is planned for March 10th – media interest has been very high. 

Cullinan did not attend the State Board meeting this month as she was invited to travel to Orlando Florida by Sid DeBoer and a group from St. Mary’s High School in Medford who were on a fundraising tour seeking philanthropic opportunities and meeting with students. St. Mary’s is looking to partner with SOU on Confucius Institute classes and other opportunities for Chinese students. The group visited Full Sail University in Orlando, which has some fascinating and unique programs/opportunities that we may want to examine. In response to various questions, Cullinan clarified that Full Sail is a private institution, charging between $40-50,000/year, with significant focus on digital media and new technologies. Students work on projects including feature films, such as Avatar, and other aspects of convergent media in film, music, etc. Dunleavy also noted that it offers excellent educational technology training, and a Masters in Learning Technologies. Cullinan feels that there may be potential synergies in technology, equipment and funds that we could pursue with Full Sail.

Responding to the information about expanding programs and opportunities for Chinese students, Chambers asked if SOU will continue to offer Chinese language classes, as rumors that it will be discontinued have been circulating. Klein and Cullinan confirmed that Chinese language classes will continue and expand; Chambers suggested that this information be made more widely public as many perceive differently.
4. Comments from Provost Klein:

Klein recently returned from Portland, to attend a meeting of the Northwest Commission on Colleges and Universities (NWCCU) focusing on the new accreditation cycle. The former 10-year cycle has been replaced by a 7-year cycle with deliverables due from each institution every other year. Reports will be due in odd years; campus visits will take place in years 3, 5 and 7. Year One focuses on standards of campus mission, core themes and expectations. Year Two focuses on resources and capacity standards. Year Three involves planning and implementation standards and Year Five is focused on mission fulfillment, adaptation and sustainability. We will be looking at Standard One, Year One, for a Fall 2011 due date.

Questions/Comments:

Ettlich asked if there is no longer a standard for faculty; Klein responded that faculty falls under Standard Two (Resources and Capacity). Steinle reiterated that the overall goal of the new system is to examine each aspect of the institution’s mission and what is being done to address it; as well as how each works together to fulfill the university’s mandate. Klein added that each theme crosses all elements of the university; and examining each will contribute to the overall function of the university. 

Provosts’ Council met recently; final approval for the MSc in Computer Science should be granted in May. The Academic Strategies Committee is also examining University Portfolio issues raised by the legislature; among these are exploring and confirming that duplication and differentiation across institutions in areas like English and Math are positive. Three matrices for this discussion are defined as: intensity of undergraduate access; mission intensity (differentiating institutions by mission and geography); and innovation (development and dissemination of new ideas; particular focus here is on rural access, urban access, Latino access, central Oregon and teacher education).

The recent Board meeting was well attended by many students from Portland, and PSU’s president, who addressed the board on becoming a public corporation.

Nordquist asked if a Board task force was working on intellectual property issues; Klein responded that this is part of the OUS portfolio. Other discussion at the meeting involved looking at what makes a research institution distinct from a liberal arts institution; and questioning if we are what we say we are.

Klein also reported that he and Ettlich will report on the Task Force on Committees at the next Senate Meeting.
5. AC Report (Bill Hughes):
Hughes was absent; no AC report this week.
6. Student Senate Report (Jordan Marshall):

Marshall was absent; no ASSOU report this week.

Information Items:

7. SOU Climate Plan (Charles Welden)

Welden provided an overview of SOU’s Climate Action Plan and a PowerPoint presentation detailing aspects of the plan and its history, and seeking input and responses from Senate.  The plan was submitted in January in response to President Cullinan signing a commitment to SOU achieving zero net carbon emissions. The plan will also integrate into curriculum and student experiences. It is intended to be approached with adaptive management in mind, to allow for flexibility as circumstances change. Our goal to arrest greenhouse gas emissions by 2010 is on track, with a target of reaching 5 percent fewer emissions than the 1990 level, by 2015. 

Emission sources are divided into three main scopes: (1) gas for campus heating and fuelling vehicles; (2) purchased electricity; (3) indirect sources: air travel, commuting, solid waste, transmission and distribution (T & D) loss, faculty and administration. Our 1990 emission level was 13,000 tons with current levels slightly above 13,000 tons. Figures are a bit rough, but seem to be our best possible estimates. We have made significant gains by purchasing green tags, but to reduce real emissions, as well. 

Four mitigation scenarios were identified during a commissioned assessment of carbon emissions:

· Retro-commissioning resource conservation; insulation, replacement of boilers

· Energy conservation measures; insulating roofs, etc.

· Installation of solar panels; co-generation of power for boilers

· Continued use of green tags and carbon offsets

Significant costs are involved with some of these measures, but will bring significant savings in the long run; otherwise, our commitment will be to deferred maintenance renovations and doing what we can afford to do. 
Among measures identified to continue to reduce carbon emissions, the following have been identified:

· Reduction of air travel; increasing teleconferencing

· Reduction of commuting; incentives such as free bus passes and for carpooling

· Reduction/elimination of solid waste; increasing recycling

· Reduction of vehicle fleet emissions by purchasing hybrids and/or reducing unnecessary vehicle use

· Approval of a green purchasing policy

Questions/Comments:
Welden responded to questions from Nordquist, Mraz, Chambers, Ettlich, Naumes, Carter and Zinn. He clarified that air travel is estimated based on the dollar price of the airfare, which was identified as a potential problem since airfare from Medford tends to be disproportionately steep. Further, discouraging faculty travel to professional conferences seems ill advised; Ettlich suggested we look at ways to cut back on air travel and emissions associated with it, but not discourage faculty travel. Mraz and Naumes noted that faculty travel and administrative travel might be differentiated.

Other suggestions/questions concerned converting engine-driven machines for campus use to electric rather than diesel or gas, and possible offsets from utilizing solar in new constructions, particularly for faculty and student housing.

DeHay thanked Welden and asked senators to contact him directly with further questions comments, and noted that we can invite him back to discuss this item further.

Discussion Items:
8. Semester Conversion (Cullinan)

State Bill 442 passed in the previous legislative session has gone through a number of changes, initially focusing on realizing “other efficiencies,” and finally on a study exploring the viability, and weighing pros and cons of OUS conversion to a semester system. President Cullinan is on the Semester Conversion Committee charged with preparing a report examining the costs and benefits of converting. Cullinan met with other committee members in Portland recently to identify areas needed to address and what would entail a viable plan. Attention is being paid to the University of Cincinnati, which is currently going through the process.

Among a long list of aspects of the institutions that would be affected, the committee has identified: admissions, financial aid, accreditation, catalog, curriculum, advising, sabbaticals, IT/systems, bookstore, budgeting, and payroll, among others. In addition, student transfers and the nature of the liberal arts curriculum are of particular interest. 

Cullinan volunteered to be part of the committee identifying costs, benefits and time needed to undertake semester conversion and is seeking input, reaction, help from members of the SOU community in preparation of a report to the OUS and this committee, which will be due in May.

Initially, community colleges have been resistant but universities seem to support the idea.

Cullinan asked for questions, comments from Senators. A summary of items discussed to follows:

· Conversion to a 4-credit system would require significant curriculum revision as it would create credit inflation; i.e. while a 4-credit semester system might suggest simply reducing credit hours by one third, there are many aspects to consider: accelerated programs would not be able to participate

· Recommendation that we take a minimum of 3 years for conversion: one year for research, looking at exemplary programs and identifying good models and two years for curriculum revision/repackaging and implementation

· Would funding and release time be allocated for work on semester conversion?

· We have had these discussions before; some expressed that they were “jaded” and unwilling to devote time/energy to having this discussion again

· The political climate seems to favor cost-saving rather than quality of education; while one less term start-up each year does offer certain savings, the key aspect we should focus on is quality of instruction and student experience; wisdom of making a significant change during a time of great economic stability seems questionable

· It may be difficult to adopt a system-wide conversion; would/can we make an argument about the unique nature of SOU and why it would be advantageous to convert?

· Will both dollar cost and opportunity cost be considered? What opportunity costs will be considered? Making this change at this point could derail progress in other areas?

· Some see this as an exciting possibility in terms of change: a creative rethinking of curriculum and opportunity for dynamic discussion about areas such as civic engagement and how to make it a signature aspect of the community

· Are semesters perceived analogous to the sales tax: something we just “don’t do in Oregon”?  How will students respond? Will there be loss of students?

· Discussions surrounding the Master Academic Plan suggest strong support for semesters; many feel the pressure and short duration of the quarter affect quality of instruction; semesters offer opportunity for better learning

· Exchange and sabbatical opportunities will be enhanced; continuity of topics, material, and connection with students greatly enhanced with semesters

· Students have better opportunities for academic success that are lost in the 9/10-week quarter; i.e. they can redeem poor academic performance with a longer term

· Repackaging some courses may be difficult

· Loading issues will need serious consideration

DeHay requested that senators continue this discussion with their departments and solicit feedback, and suggests that discussion will continue in future meetings. 

Action Items:
9.  Curriculum Committee (Pat Acklin)
Ettlich moved to accept recommendations from the Curriculum Committee; Mraz seconded. Motion passes with none opposed or abstained.

10. University Studies (Elizabeth Whitman)

Slattery moved to accept courses approved by the University Studies Committee; Ettlich seconded. Motion passed with none opposed or abstained.

Chambers requested clarification on whether Lower Division Exploration course review for all strands will take place; Morgan replied that the evaluation instrument for all strands has been distributed. 

DeHay adjourned the meeting at 5:45 pm. 

